Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, May 29, 2018
Rescheduled from May 28, 2018 (Memorial Day Holiday)

The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on May 29, 2018.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Kristi Ehlers, Bruce Shields, Bruce Burnor, Phil Morin, Jason Benjamin, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:05PM. 

To accommodate those present the Selectboard moved to the following:

11.
Road Commissioner Report:

c.
Bruce Burnor – driveway:  Bruce told the Selectboard he is redoing the driveway at his mother’s property on Warren Rd. due to poor site distance.  He plans to either remodel the house or build a new structure further back.  It was explained that the drive needs to be built to town specifications which are detailed on the back of the application.  Bruce advised he is not submitting an application unless it is proven to him that his neighbor has one on file.  It was explained that drives can get put in without the town’s knowledge; the town does not have the resources to enforce all activities within the town; but encourages all to follow the policies and ordinances put in place to benefit the entire community, not a chosen few.  Bruce’s moving the drive without the application and subsequent recording of a legal drive will affect him in the event the move changes his 911 number and emergency services have difficulty finding the property or if he ever wishes to obtain financing or sell the property, he will not have a legal access.
3.
Citizen Input:  Phil Morin spoke to the Selectboard about a visit from the State of Vermont regarding the number of unregistered vehicles on his property.  They have advised him to file for a salvage yard permit as he has greater than three unregistered vehicles.  Discussion included:  the procedures followed last year when a new salvage yard application was submitted – public hearing to hear from neighboring properties and other community opinion; check with VLCT on how these State visits may prompt more salvage yard applications for our community.  A public hearing will be posted and Phil notified of the date and time.

Returning to the agenda:

2. Additions & Deletions:  Will be discussed under their appropriate agenda category.
4.
Approve the Minutes of May 14, 2018:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of May 14, 2018 as written.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
5.
Listers – Letter of extension to file Grand List – sign:  Bruce explained that the filing date is June 4th.  In past years Eden had a State district advisor who was lenient in not requiring the letter of extension.  This year, Eden has a new State district advisor who strictly follows the rules and has requested Eden file for an extension.  The Selectboard questioned if their work would be completed and filed so as not to delay setting the tax rate and mailing of tax bills.  Bruce advised all work should be completed in a couple weeks.  George made the motion to sign the letter of extension.  Adam seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.  Other discussion included:  taxation practices for gravel pits and sugarhouses.  The State district advisor will be meeting with the Eden Listers on June 6th if the Selectboard wished any other questions be presented.  At this time the Selectboard moved to #2 (b) Additions & Deletions – Letter of Resignation – Ralph Monticello:  A brief letter from Ralph advised he was resigning as Lister effective immediately.  George made the motion to accept the resignation, send a letter of thanks and post the position.  Approved.
6.
ECS – Update on use of Nature Trail:
a.
Advice of Attorney Barlow & sample agreement:  The Selectboard reviewed the email correspondence between the town office and Attorney Barlow.  George expressed his concern over LNMUUSD Business Mgr. Deb Clark’s conversation with the town office in that the district would not pay for any fees tied to preparing an agreement as it was the town that wanted the agreement, not the school as they did not feel one was needed due to their previous use of the property.  The Selectboard expressed concern about:  Deb Clark’s negative approach to working on obtaining permission for use of the nature trail; how and what property was transferred from the town to the school district with little discussion and negotiation between the town and school; will other uses of this former town property be taken away – ballfields; town provides funding for EYSC which maintains and repairs the fields.  George feels strongly that the agreement is needed and the town should not have to foot the bill; if the district doesn’t want to work with the town, the town can ask that all school activity on town property cease with anything on town property to be removed.  The Selectboard would like to invite Eden’s LNMUUSD members, David Whitcomb and Jeff Hunsberger along with Business Mgr. Deb Clark to the next Selectboard meeting on June 11th to discuss the agreement.
7.
Beach Update:  As Bob was not present, the Selectboard will return to this agenda item later in the meeting.
8.
Dog Officer Update:  Jason Benjamin provided an update of the canvas.  Jason feels they are making good progress with 50% of canvassing and warning follow-ups complete.  The Selectboard asked that they attempt to complete the canvas before the end of summer.  
9.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
10.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.  The Selectboard inquired if a dog bite notice had been received from Copley Hospital for the incident discussed at the last meeting.  Candy advised it had not.
11.
Road Commissioner’s Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8:  

i.
Box Culvert/Concrete/Crane dates confirmed:  All contractors have been contacted and dates confirmed. 

ii.
Permanent easement & approval letter received:  Warranty deed and approval letter have been received for recording.  Tracey advised a Property Transfer is also needed prior to recording of the deed.  She will work on obtaining this.

iii.
Tracey has contacted Jeff Parsons of Arrowwood Environmental.  He would like to observe the stockpiling of material for the diversion channel.  Ricky advised the Selectboard this project is slated to start on June 18th.  Tracey had prepared an updated Public Notice for the Selectboards review.  This new notice will be posted in the local paper, on the town web site, at local stores and distributed to emergency services.
b.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  None at this time.
d.
Emergency Grant Update:  Ricky stated they have started the final work on East Hill and should have that completed next week.  They will then move to Shover Rd to complete all work required by the grant.  Tracey received word from AOT that extensions are not given for Emergency Grants so all work and paperwork must be at the State by June 30th.

e.
MRGP Grant In Aid programs – Sign letters of intent:  A site visit last week with Jim Ryan identified a segment of roadway which would qualify for funding under this program.  Jim also suggested Eden take advantage of the grant for equipment and purchase a mulcher as Eden has always had to rent one in the past.  A letter of intent is needed for each of these grant programs.  George made the motion to sign the letters of intent.  Approved and signed.  Tracey added that an email received today told of the new rates based on population and road mileage for this new permitting requirement. 
f.
Mirror @ Pine Grove:  Ricky has been contacted again about possibly placing a mirror on East Hill near this private town road.  The Selectboard reviewed previous information gathered from VLCT and AOT on liability and the costs.  It was noted that if a mirror is installed at this location, there will be other requests.  The Selectboard wished to delay a decision until the next meeting, allowing time for more review.

g.
Craig Kneeland – Tree removal:  Ricky reported that a person contacted by Craig Kneeland to cut a tree which borders town property stopped at the town garage.  They stated that Craig wishes to have the tree removed and the town pay the cost.  The Selectboard asked that Craig Kneeland be contacted, told to mark the tree with ribbon and the town will inspect it to see if it can remove the tree or if it requires a tree service.

h.
RT100C Construction & alternate use of town highways:  Correspondence between Eden and Johnson and LCPC were reviewed.  Eden will purchase flags to highlight speed limit signage and may work with Johnson to use speed carts during this construction period later this summer.

i.
Excess Weight Permits – G&N Excavation, Inc.:  Adam made the motion to approve to town specifications, the excess weight permits for G&N Excavation, Inc.  Approved and signed.

j.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Ricky reported the next three months will be very busy in completion of the emergency grant and replacing the culvert on Knowles Flat Rd.  Tracey received an email from LCPC inquiring of a road foreman site visit in September – Ricky asked that they contact us in August to determine a good date.  The annual request from VTrans about centerline pavement markings will be noted that Eden has no work scheduled on its Class 2 highways this construction season.  Eden has been notified that it was not awarded any structure or class 2 grants this year.  The State Police have been contacted about tires dumped on Blakeville Rd.  Eden paid for tires collected at Green Up Day from the Good Neighbor Fund in the amount of $648 and these appeared on the roadside the following week.  At this time the Selectboard moved to #2 (c) Additions & Deletions – Green Up Day – Dumpster & trash invoice:  A bill for the dumpster and trash collected from Dana Sweet was reviewed.  Candy has contacted LRSWMD and was told that these fees are now the town’s responsibility.  Ricky made the motion to pay the invoice of $425.40 to Dana H. Sweet Trucking, Inc. from the Good Neighbor Fund.  It was noted that this year’s Green Up Day had cost the town $1,073.40.  This should be considered when setting next year’s budget.
12. Tax Sale Update:  Candy reported that Atty. Polow had not received any additional monies on the property purchased by the town.  Candy was asked to have Atty. Polow proceed with issuing the deed on June 1, 2018.  A letter requesting all records from Atty. Ross be returned to the town office was reviewed.

13.
Ratify Additions & Deletions from the May 14, 2018 meeting:
a.
Review and discussion of 2018 Municipal Road Grant In Aid Program.
b.
Discussion of conference call with State of Vermont on their draft plan on how to distribute G1 Holdings monies.
c.
Review of, motion, approval and signature of Knowles Flat #13-8 Limited Entry Agreement with Green Crow.

d.
Review of, motion, approval and signature of excess weight permit for Ethan Morrison.

e.
Review of Friends of Green River Reservoir Spring Newsletter.
Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the May 14, 2018 meeting as listed above in #13 (a-e).  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

14.
FYI:  
a.
2018 Lamoille Housing Report released.
b.
2015-2023 Lamoille County Regional Plan amendment adopted by LCPC.

c.
Received in today’s mail were notification of LCPC’s annual meeting in Hyde Park on June 12th @5:30PM and VLCT’s seminar on “Building A Sense of Place on June 14th at Killington.
All of the above were information only for the Selectboard requiring no action.
15.
Any other business:  Ricky asked that a bill from Greg Sargent for beaver trapping be paid with payroll this week.  Tracey discussed with the Selectboard the merging of the two tax programs on NEMRC.  Currently they are set up as two separate entities as the delinquent had previously been run outside the office by the delinquent tax collector.  Now that both are collected at the town office the two programs can be merged.  There will be a one-time fee of approximately $150.  Merging the two programs will make it easier for research and the annual transferring of current to delinquent status.  The Selectboard was okay with making this change to the program.
2.
Additions & Deletions (a): All Hazard Mitigation Plan approved by FEMA – Adopt & sign resolution.  The plan Eden has been working with LCPC to update has now been accepted by FEMA.  To complete the process, Eden must formally adopt the plan and sign the resolution.  George made the motion to adopt the updated All Hazard Mitigation Plan and sign the resolution.  Approved and signed by the Selectboard and attested to by Candy.

7.
Beach Update:

a.
Benches have arrived:  The Selectboard will discuss installation with Bob at the next meeting.

b.
The Selectboard asked that Bob be reminded that any/all employees of the town working at LERA must have a background check and go through the fingerprint process.

At this time, George made the motion to go into executive session to discuss personnel issues.  Approved.  Executive session began at 8:50PM and ended at 9:00PM.  Ricky reported no decisions made.  

16.
Sign orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.  
17.
Adjourn:  Adam made the motion to adjourn at 9:15PM.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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